OTLEY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of Annual Parish meeting held on Monday 12th May 2008

Present: Chairman Mr Smith, Clerk Mr Treloar, Councillor’s Messrs Cant, Jay, Childs, Russell Ling, Anthony Ling, Mesdames Lincoln & Vaughan, District & County Councillor Peter Bellfield, Federation Headteacher Otley & Witnesham Primary Schools- Jan Hubbard, Chairman Otley Community Council- Ian Beaumont and 7 members of the public.

Apologies: Wickham Market Safer Neighbourhood Team – PC Danny Wheddon

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting on 17th April 2007 – Approved and signed.

Matter arising – War Memorial – Mr Smith advised that the balance of the War Memorial Fund had been utilised in the purchase of a plaque to commemorate its establishment. Hubbards – Mr Cant indicated there was unlikely to be any development at the site whilst the present Chairman of Hubbards remained in office.

Chairman’s report – Mr Smith welcomed everyone to the eighth Annual Parish Meeting he has chaired. He welcomed Peter Bellfield our County & District Councillor, who regularly  attends Parish Council meetings and thanked him for his valued support over HGV, highway and planning matters. Thanks were expressed to the Clerk for his continued hard work and to Mr Jay, the Vice Chairman and the rest of the Councillors for their continued support and hard work over the last year. There are nine elected members of the Parish Council who meet regularly every 4-6 weeks and published dates and notes of the meetings are displayed on the Parish Council notice boards. There are 3 sub committees – Planning which is chaired by Mr Smith, Rights of Way chaired by Russell Ling and Finance again chaired by Mr Smith. The Planning sub committee – received 22 applications, mainly extensions to properties. Last year I reported the application by Debach Enterprises at Clopton where a Lawful Use application had been submitted to gain approval for continued use of a storage area which fell outside the original planning approval. This area is presently being used to store plastic granules which are put into tankers for distribution elsewhere. A high proportion of the HGV traffic into and out of the site is related to the transport of these granules so if we can get the application refused, HGV traffic will hopefully reduce. In March the SCDC Development  sub committee deemed the expansion of operations onto the rear runway and the use of land to the front of the site, unlawful (for a second time) and ordered a wall at the end of the runway to be removed. These matters are the subject of an enforcement notice and it is hoped that after a 4 year battle SORR have finally put an end to any proposals for the expansion of the site. A complaint has been lodged with the Ombudsman against the inadequacies of the Planning Department. This  is supported by 200 signatories and the hope is that the settlement will be agreed that will either remove or substantially reduce the HGV traffic generated by the Debach site. SORR is a consortium of 13 or more Parish Councils and is opposed to the ever increasing use of our roads by HGV’s. Under its new chairmanship it is hoped they have finally gained a victory over the development of the Debach site. Further HGV generated business will come under their scrutiny. Monewden Airfield – The Flying clubs Lawful Use application was refused and flights were limited by the Planning Inspectorate to 600 per year along with restrictions on the size and number of flights per day. Highways – The Parish Council continue to monitor the state of the roads and report an increasing number of potholes and edge subsidence. With a continuing reduction in Council budgets for highway maintenance, we will watch with interest the impact on road repairs within our area. Flooding at Otley Bottom has significantly reduced following the clearance and repair of the culvert and road drain opposite Cherrybank. This was due to the persistent efforts of the Parish Council and I regard it as one of the most significant achievements of my time as Chairman. Rights of Way – Russell Ling has continued to drive the Rights of Way committee and work parties and I thank him for his efforts over the last year. Other matters – A new Parish Council notice board has been installed outside the Doctors surgery. This replaces the old board which through good use had worn out. The Parish Council has kept in touch with the developments and changes at Otley College. Members of the Parish Council recently met with Philip Winfield, the College Principal, who showed councillors round the new reception building and some of the other improvements. Philip Winfield generously offered the village use of the hard tennis courts and the playing fields. With regard to the coming year, the Parish Council are looking to repair the wooden bench in Chapel Road and are looking forward to receiving suggestions for further projects via the Parish Plan, presently in course of completion.
Otley School Report – Jan Hubbard the Federation Headteacher presented her report. There are currently 53 pupils on roll. At the end of this term 8 pupils will be lost to local High Schools and the school will welcome 6 new pupils to their reception class. As predicted in previous years the anticipated roll is falling, this being reflected in the low numbers attending the Otley under 5’s. The end of her first year as Headteacher has seen a number of staff changes. Mr Paul Harty an NQT teacher has joined the school teaching years 5 & 6 and Mrs Penny Barnes a part time teacher, job sharing in years 3 & 4 as well as covering planning, preparation an assessment time. Mrs Carol Cook has just completed her second year, with Mrs Cheryl Tomany continuing to lead Foundation stage and KS1. All classes are supported by excellent teaching assistants and parent helpers. Adequate accommodation is a problem. Additional space quiet areas and group meeting rooms are required and we are in discussion with County about the possibility of an extension to the school premises. It is hoped to improve ICT facilities with the refitting of the computer area and the installation of new computers along with seating and worktops All the classrooms have interactive white boards which provide support in many curriculum areas. It is hoped to improve the quiet area in the playground with new seating, planters and barrels. The PTA are supporting the project. Students from Otley College have made two raised beds to enable us to enter the Suffolk County Catering Kitchen garden project. Key stage 2 pupils will visit the Imperial War Museum later this month to support their history and literacy projects. A production, based on life in WW2, is being staged at the end of term.

District and County Councillor’s report - SCC – Two long term policy decisions have been made in the past 12 months. Firstly to adopt a 2 tier system for schools in the County and secondly to proceed with an energy from incineration policy to increase recycling and to replace landfill. The schools reorganisation has been controversial with those associated with middle schools, but the independent advice is overwhelmingly in favour of a two tier system. The Council’s preferred site for the incineration plant is at Great Blakenham. This is a PFI initiative and should one of the private finance bidders offer a better alternative this will be considered. A planning application is unlikely to be made before 2011. The total cost of the project over 28 years is estimated at £640m, a little over 1/3rd being the capital cost of the plant. By following the PFI route we should recover half the capital cost from the Government and almost eliminate the Council from any risk should the project fail at any stage.
The Council received a grant of £155m from Central Government this year which is £10m (7.3%) up on last year. This has helped to compensate for the £16m of savings that the Council are having to make and a Council Tax increase of 3.75% compares with an increase in RPI of 4.1% and the pension increase from April of 3.9%.

The shape of local Government in Suffolk is somewhat uncertain. Ipswich failed to secure Unitary status earlier in the year and the Boundary Commission are presently undertaking a full review and have been charged to provide Central Government with alternative Unitary proposals in Ipswich and throughout Suffolk. Whilst the three tier system of County, District and Parish Councils is not quite dead, it does appear that some form of Unitary authority will become a reality. The Commission started work on 3rd March and between 14th April - 4th July, will consider concepts from local authorities and other stakeholders. From 7th July - 26th September, it will consult on the draft proposals and then provide advice to the Secretary of State by the end of the year. Parish Councils are to be consulted and will be asked to respond to the draft proposals before 26th September. As reported by the Chairman, the planning application at the Debach site was withdrawn. This was due in considerable part to the Highways Authority recommending refusal on the grounds that the local road network was unsuitable for warehouse distribution on the site. Whilst the District Council’s Development Control Sub Committee has authorised enforcement notices on part of the site, it has had to accept a report that the bulk of the site can continue to be used for warehousing and distribution purposes on the basis that these activities have been continued there for more than 10 years. Mr Bellfield is greatly saddened at the failure of local planners to implement planning policy at  the Debach site, which has resulted in many of the present problems with HGV’s on the local roads. He is a member of the County Council’s Policy Development Panel on HGV’s which in due course will make recommendations to Cabinet which is hoped will be far reaching. Although their hands are significantly tied by Government legislation. The Council continues to strive to reduce operational costs –“Project Securing the Future” and the structural reorganisation was implemented in April. There is still  much work to be done but significant savings are anticipated in the year ahead.

Comment was made on the level of the New Chief Executive’s salary. Mr Bellfield believes Suffolk must have the best they can afford to ensure 4* status is maintained.
SCDC – This is the 6th year the local Council has saved up to 10% of its budget. It remains one of the most efficient District Councils in the country with 4* status. The District Council tax increase was up 3.9% against a 2% increase in the Central Government grant. A quarter of the structural reorganisation was implemented in April with the Chief Exec sharing its duties between Suffolk Coastal and Waveney District Councils. It is anticipated that the overall savings may be greater than expected. The Local plan is being replaced by the Local Development Framework and is important that the Parish makes its views known. The Parish Plan will provide valuable feedback.
Mr Bellfield stressed he is always willing to be contacted with Council related problems and will do what he can do to help,

Community Police Officer’s report – Pc Danny Wheddon was unable to be present but submitted his report. Since his last report last month there have been 4 crimes in Otley. Two thefts from cars, one house burglary and one prosecution for dangerous driving. With the lighter evenings we are reminded to keep windows and conservatories shut when leaving the house. There has been a slight increase in burglaries in the surrounding villages and we are asked to remain vigilant and ensure houses and outbuildings are secure at all times. Dawn to dusk lighting is recommended along with timer switches inside the house to suggest someone is at home. Shed alarms are also a worthwhile investment. Please remove any personal items from front gardens, bicycles, prams and garden heaters that attract offenders in the neighbourhood.

Thefts from cars remains a big problem. Please remove all items of value and ensure they are secure at all times even when parked on your front driveway. Rural Community Engagement meetings are regularly held and attended by representatives from the Parish Council. The common issue is that of speeding motorists on the roads. Certain roads have been identified and the Police will  assess these roads and carry out random speed checks. Community Speed Watch Schemes have been discussed, with local Councils purchasing Home Office equipment and volunteers being trained in their use by the Police. For the present, Otley have decided not to become involved but the ongoing position is being kept under review.
New legislation has been introduced covering stray dogs. These are now the responsibility of the local District Council rather than the Police. The Police will continue to deal with dangerous dogs, dogs worrying livestock and matters relating to the theft of dogs.

Those villagers that have not signed up to Police Direct are urged to do so. The service is free, easy to use and is providing a useful tool in tackling crime.

Presentation of the draft Parish Council Accounts – Mr Treloar presented the draft Parish Council Accounts for the year to 31st March 2008., Balances at the start of the year amounted to £6,149.44 and at the end £6,519.14. Receipts exceeded payments by £370. This was largely attributable to the Parish Plan grant of £1.523, which was received during the year. Excluding this amount, payments exceeded receipts by £1.153. The Precept remained the same at £4,000 and remains the same for the present year. 2008/9. The equivalent cost per household based on 265 houses is £15.09. We received a full grant from SCC for the maintenance of the footpaths. We currently cut 13,870 metres of path – 9390 twice per year and 4.480 once per year. £395.98 was received from the Inland Revenue in respect of reclaimed VAT. We budgeted for a year end reserve of £4,098 and in the end balances are £2,421 up on budget. £1,523 of this money relates to the Parish Plan grant and in addition £898 of savings were achieved on projected costs.
Community Council Report – Ian Beaumont, Chairman of  the Community Council presented his report. During the year a new storage building adjoining the village hall has been constructed at a cost of £24,122. New mugs, glasses and cutlery have been purchased and the door to the garage has been replaced. Refurbishment of the main hall floor will shortly be completed, Regrettably there have been recently a number of incidents of vandalism and people are asked to remain vigilant while using or passing the hall. If you witness an incident in progress please call the police on 999.

During the year the Council have organised the fete in July, fireworks in November, a Barn Dance in February and a Vegetable and Craft show in September. Events raised £3.040 which was 30% up on the previous year. Balances in February amounted to £33,461 - £6000 of which is reserved for the play area and £7,500 for roof repairs. A main objective this year is to complete plans for the play area. Unfortunately an application to the Big Lottery for complete refurbishment of the Hall was rejected in the final stages.
Otley Church Preservation Society report – Russell Ling gave the background to the Church Preservation Trust. Monies received during the year from the Church donation box, sale of guide books, church boxes distributed to households and investment income amounted to £547. Income from standing orders were £1,790 and total receipts amounted to £2,934.94. Repairs to the south side of the gable end where the nave abuts the chancel amounted to £4.492.03 and other maintenance costs totalled £93. Balances presently total £7,163.44 and these funds are earmarked for re-leading windows on the north and south side of the church, including repairs to the window masonry. Estimates for this work are currently being obtained.

Update on Parish Plan – Ian Beaumont updated us on developments with regard to the Parish Plan. The project was originally started in 2006 but fell by the wayside. Ian Beaumont took over the Chairmanship last year and a committee of 8 people have been  organising the project. A meeting in the Village hall in January was attended by 86 villagers who expressed their views on key issues and this has enabled the committee to prepare a questionnaire which is shortly to be distributed to all households and businesses in the village. Responses will be collated on computer and the results will be published hopefully in September or October of this year. Delays have been experienced because the software provided by the sponsors, Suffolk Acre, did not match exactly what was required, but with adjustment has been made to work. Whilst requiring a little time and effort this review is extremely important and villagers are urged to devote the time to its completion. Your voice does count and District and County Council do take note of these Parish Plans when deciding future policy.

Any other business  - There was none.
Questions – Ian Beaumont was asked about data protection in respect of the Parish Plan Questionnaires. He confirmed that the data protection act applied to the information which would be available to the Parish Plan Committee and to Suffolk Acre – the sponsors. However all the questionnaires were nameless and therefore would not be related to a specific individual or household.
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